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Spring Forward! 

There's nothing like a mild sunny day or those first
spring flowers poking up out of the snow to get you
thinking about the change of the seasons. Even though
most of us are seeing snow on the ground this
weekend, the crocuses are beginning to pop up all over
town. As you think about what the next season will
bring, take note of all of the Town events popping up as
well. We have a public meeting for a current project, training events, the Census, a
few workshops, a square dance, and much more happening in the Town of
Canandaigua this spring!    
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March 2020 Town Meeting Dates

For more information on any of the following boards, committees, or project teams, search
for them in the search bar on the Town's website: townofcanandaigua.org. Meeting
locations can be found on the Town's calendar.

  2 – Ordinance Committee, 9:00 am
  3 – Citizens' Implementation Committee, 9:00 am
  3 – Economic Development Committee, 10:30 am
  3 – Comprehensive Plan Update Project Team, 5:00 pm
  5 – Special Events Committee, 8:00 am  
  5 – Local History Team, 8:30 am 
  5 – Environmental Conservation Board, 4:30 pm
  5 – Agricultural Advisory Committee, 6:00 pm
  6 – Planning Committee, 10:00 am  
16 – Town Board, 6:00 pm
10 – Drainage Committee, 11:00 am
10 – Planning Board, 6:00 pm
12 – Finance Committee, 8:00 am
13 – Application Deadline, Noon
16 – Planning Review Committee, 9:00 am
17 – Citizens' Implementation Committee, 9:00 am
17 – Gateway Signage Team, 11:00 am
17 – Zoning Board of Appeals, 6:00 pm
19 – Special Events Committee, 8:00 am
23 – Conservation Easement Team, 6:00 pm
24 – Planning Board, 6:00 pm
25 – Parks & Recreation Committee, 6:00 pm
25 – Environmental Committee, 4:30 pm

mailto:sreynolds@townofcanandaigua.org?subject=Newsletter
http://townofcanandaigua.org/
http://townofcanandaigua.org/calendar.asp


30 – Public Meeting, Middle Cheshire Road and Hospital Corridor Study, 6:00 pm
2020 Board Calendar Online

General Information
Town Hall Hours      Mon-Fri 8:00 am to 4:00 pm

Town Clerk’s Office Hours     Mon-Fri 8:00 am to 4:00 pm
Wed- Open until 7:00 pm

Court Clerk’s Office Hours    Mon, Tue, Wed, and Fri 9:00 am to 12:00 pm
Thu 1:00 pm to 5:00 pm

General Town Email     info@townofcanandaigua.org
(This email address is checked regularly)

Key Personnel
Town Supervisor, Cathy Menikotz
Town Board members: Gary Davis, Linda Dworaczyk, Terry Fennelly, and Jared
Simpson
Town Manager, Doug Finch
Deputy Town Supervisor, Tina Bloom
Town Clerk, Jean Chrisman    
Highway/Water Superintendent, James Fletcher
Town Assessor, Christopher Lyon, IAO
Code Enforcement / Zoning Officer, Chris Jensen, P.E., MCP, CFM
Town Planner, Eric Cooper                 
Town Historian, Ray Henry

 Public Meetings
 

Middle Cheshire Road & Hospital Corridor Study
 

On Monday, March 30 at 6:00 pm at Crosswinds Church, there will be a public
information session to discuss potential future improvements to Middle Cheshire
Road, its intersection with Rte. 5 & 20, and the area surrounding Thompson Hospital.
This is a multi-jurisdictional project involving the Town and City of Canandaigua, State
DOT, the County, and the many residents and agencies that would be impacted by
any changes. This meeting will be held at Crosswinds Church (3360 Middle Cheshire
Road) and is open to the public. Residents are encouraged to attend. 
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Holidays
Important Dates to note.

Also see the "Flyers" heading at the end of the newsletter for upcoming events of interest. 

Daylight Savings Time begins, Sunday, March 8
Click HERE to learn the history behind daylight savings time.

Happy St. Patrick's Day! Tuesday, March 17
Click HERE to learn how Irish this day really is.

https://www.history.com/news/8-things-you-may-not-know-about-daylight-saving-time
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Vernal Equinox, Friday, March 20
Click HERE to understand what an equinox is and why we care.

From the Desk of the Town Manager
 

Protecting Our Resources Is A Team Effort
 

The Town of Canandaigua is blessed to have an abundance of natural
resources including our beautiful lake, magnificent farmland, hearty
forests, environmentally sensitive wetlands, and of course, our people. 

Over the past six years, the Town has been fortunate to have over one
hundred community members volunteer regularly to make our
community a better place to live, work, and play through their help in the
creation and implementation of the Town’s Comprehensive Plan; Open
Space, Conservation, and Scenic Views Master Plan (2018); Transfer of
Development Rights Report (2017); Agricultural Enhancement Plan

(2016); Sustainable Stormwater Management for Sucker Brook (2015); Natural Resource
Inventory; Sewer Master Plan; Water Master Plan; Historical Survey of the Town of Canandaigua
(2019); and many others.  These residents have enabled us to achieve results that are unmatched
thanks to volunteering their time and bringing their perspective forward.
 
These documents have been used to achieve real results like the creation of two water quality
improvement projects to help keep pollutants out of Canandaigua Lake, the planned expansion of

https://www.weather.gov/dvn/Climate_Astronomical_Seasons
https://www.weather.gov/dvn/Climate_Astronomical_Seasons


water and sewer lines in a manner that is compatible with the protection of farmland, the
extinguishment of development rights and permanent protection of over two thousand acres of
farmland, and many more achievements.
 
Recently, the Town and our Citizen’s Implementation Committee (the group charged with
implementing the Town’s Comprehensive Plan) kicked off three new project teams to focus on
goals for 2020 including:

Tree Project Team: understanding the role that individual trees and forests play in both
ecological and public health and welfare and how a healthy community forest is beneficial to
the well being of residents and visitors; the tree team is evaluating and planning for the
maintenance of publicly owned trees in Town parks, lands, cemeteries, and in the rights-of-
way along Town roads.
Gateway Signage Team: whose purpose is to propose welcome signage at all major
gateways into the Town of Canandaigua.
Conservation Team: will evaluate existing and potential programs to promote the
conservation of our natural resources including ways of protecting lands through
conservation easements, and also propose regulatory revisions to enhance the
conservation of our natural resources.

These three project teams are just getting started. If you would be interested in contributing to one
of these teams please let us know, all are welcome. If you came to our kick-off and joined one of
our new teams, please know the Town and all of its representatives are very grateful for your time
and dedication.
 
If you are unable to join one of our teams currently, that is no problem; however, please know your
comments are always welcome (and encouraged). If you have any questions about any of these
project teams or any other matter, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Doug Finch
Town Manager
dfinch@townofcanandaigua.org

ATTENTION
NYSEG and RG&E Customers:

NYSEG and RG&E have released a notice warning customers of new scam
attempts. Please click HERE to read the details and learn how to detect and

protect yourself from these scams.  

mailto:dfinch@townofcanandaigua.org?subject=Comment%20for%20the%20Town%20Manager
http://townofcanandaigua.org/documents/files/NYSEG-RGE-UtilityScamRelease.pdf


Environmental Committee Bulletin
Plastic Bag Ban: What You Need To Know

Adapted from NYS DEC Resources

Starting March 1, 2020, a new bag waste reduction law will take effect in New York State -
where over 23 billion plastic bags are typically used each year. Plastic bag usage affects
both our communities and environment. Plastic bags can be seen stuck in trees, as litter in
our neighborhoods, and floating in our waterways. From the significant recycling and
disposal issues they pose to the harm they can do to wildlife, the negative impacts of
plastic bags are easily seen.

As a consumer, you can help and #BYOBagNY - Bring Your Own Bag. Keep reusable
bags in your car, or clip folding reusable bags onto your commuting bag or purse so you
always have them handy. If you store them near the door or coat closet, you'll be more
likely to remember them on the way out. Remember that every time you use a reusable
bag, you are doing your part to prevent litter and waste. Using reusable bags makes sense
and is the right thing to do. You can also remind your family, friends, and neighbors to bring
their reusable bags whenever they shop.

The Bag Waste Reduction Law applies to more than just grocery stores. Whether you're
going to the grocery store, clothes shopping, or to a home improvement store, make sure
to bring your reusable bags.

Types of Bags You Can Use
While shoppers can bring any type of bag -- including film plastic -- note that there are
many alternatives to choose from which are more environmentally friendly. Ideally, a bag
should be washable and designed for multiple uses, such as one made from cloth. If you
forget to bring a bag with you, many retailers will have reusable bags for sale. An
alternative, such as paper, may also be available. Please note that stores are not required



to have bags available for customers. Some stores may choose not to switch to paper and
may only have reusable bags for purchase. That is why it is important for consumers to
#BYOBagNY - Bring Your Own Bag. If you have a small purchase, such as a magazine,
candy or drink, you can help our environment by saying "No thank you" to a single use
paper bag and carrying the item instead.

Recycling Plastic Bags and Plastic Films
Yes please! We will still collect these materials for recycling. For a full list of all the types of
materials we can accept visit our website. Please remember these materials should never
be included with your household recycling and must be recycled separately at a retailer or
in the yellow tote at the Town of Canandaigua Transfer Station.

Agriculture Awareness
From the Agricultural Advisory Committee

Fun Farm Facts 
Did you know that 11% of all U.S. Employment is related to agriculture? 
Source: USDA, 2017 data

Or that the number of rows on an ear of corn are almost always even? 

http://townofcanandaigua.org/page.asp?id=197


Count Me In!
From Town Assessor, Chris Lyon

The second week in March, the US Census will be sending out mailers to remind
everyone to register for the census. You can send your information in 3 different ways: fill in
a form on the internet, a phone call to the census, or by mail. If you do not have access to
a computer, area libraries have them available for use, and there will be many Census
events. Here is a sample Census form. 

Why is this important??
Other than being required by the US Constitution, the census count is used to determine
Federal funding and our community’s representation in the Government.

This once in a decade count factors into vital funding for roads, schools (don’t forget to
include the kids in your information), fire departments, and other important programs
including Medicaid.

An under-count of only 16,000 people statewide could cause the loss of a Congressional
Seat for NY.  

Is it Safe?
The census bureau does not send out unsolicited e-mails and will never ask for social
security numbers, bank accounts, or request money or donations.

By the end of July, if you ignore the initial mailing and the follow up mailings, a census
worker may knock on your door. If this happens to you, be sure that they have a valid US
Census ID badge that will have their photo, a US Department of Commerce watermark and
an expiration date.

Want to be a Census Taker?
It's not to late to apply to work with the Census! Click HERE to learn more or apply. 

Local History Notes

http://www.co.ontario.ny.us/DocumentCenter/View/22268/2020-Sample-Census-Questionnaire-ENGLISH%C2%A0
https://2020census.gov/en/jobs.html


HUNN CEMETERY
REVOLUTIONARY WAR VETERANS

By Ray Henry, Town Historian
 

At the corner of Bristol Road and Woolhouse Road in the Town of Canandaigua is a
cemetery containing markers showing some of the oldest burials in the Town. While
many of the monuments have deteriorated due to age and effects of being in the
elements for so long, there is a wealth of information for anyone curious about some
of the founding members of Canandaigua.   
 
This cemetery contains burials from a substantial number of local families, including
names such as Holcomb, Ackley, Nethaway, Grant, Mack, Hicks, Booth, Hubbard,
Briggs and Spears. The most recent date found on a monument is the death in 1931
of Martha L. Spears.  The oldest date found was the death in September 1799 of Seth
Holcomb.
 
Hunn Cemetery is also the final resting place for many Veterans of the American
Revolutionary War. Some of them settled here as a part of General John Sullivan’s
'scorched earth' raid on the Seneca communities while others came later after news of
the fertile soils spread among European settlers.
 
Below is a list of the 12 Revolutionary War Veterans buried at Hunn Cemetery.  
 
Joel Ackley, Private,1742 - Aug 18, 1801; aged 59y; New Jersey;
Husband of Lois (Brown) Ackley;
Colonel Van Schaicks; NYLine S33959

Peter Atwell, 1766-1848



Husband of Olive (Penoyer) Atwell
 
Moses Hawley, 1748 - Oct 14, 1830; aged 82y;
Born in Woodbury, Litchfield County, Conn;
Husband of Mary (Martin) Hawlet;
 
Levi Hickox, 1757-1811
Born in Granville, Mass;
Husband of Sibbel (Moore) Hickox;
Priveate w/ Capt Lebbeus Ball's Company (Valley Forge?) 115 Reg.;
 
Rufus Hickox, 1763 - 1840        
Born in Granville, Mass;
Husband  of Lovise (Parsons) Hickox;
Private, Capt. Samuel Sloper's Co.; 3rd Reg. Militia.
 
Seth Holcomb, January 3, 1755 - July 28, 1810
Born in Granby, Conn.
Enlisted under Capt. Goddard at Gramby before the battle of Bunker Hill and served
until its close at which time he held the rand or Ensign or Lieutenant.
Married Polley Gillet 2/18/1796 at Hampden Co., Mass.
           
David Ingraham, Mar 8, 1746 - Jan 10,
1835; age 90y;
Married to Lydia;
Revolutionary War Soldier W20158

Gurdon Mack, 1759 Lyme, CT - Feb 22,
1838; aged 79y;
Served in Capt Bradley's Co.,
Reg of Col. Smith in CT.
Brother of Zebulon.
 
Zebulon Mack, 1754 - Mar 21, 1836; aged 81y;
Husband of Mary Bill Mack 1759 - 1840;
Brother of Gurdon.

Isaac Morse, 1757-1849; aged 96
Husband of Charlotte;
Served in Conn. and New York State under Commands of Colonel Lisis and General
Putnam;



Private, Fifer Major N.Y. State Brigade and Trumpeter.

Joseph Van Norman, 1741-1824
Husband of Elizabeth (Wybern) Van Norman.
Private, Northampton, Penn. 
 
Rev. Zadok Hunn*, April 17, 1743 - May 12, 1801
Born in Wethersfied, Ct.
Husband of Mary (Morton) Hunn;
Private, Capt. Peter Porter's Co.
Col. John Brown's (Berkshire Co) Regt. Mass.
           
*Through Zadok Hunn's ministry and influence, nine Congregational churches were
organized in this locality between 1795 and 1801, viz: Canandaigua, East Bloomfield,
South Bristol, Bristol, West Bloomfield, Naples, Victor, Rushville, and Honeoye.        

View the Hunn Cemetery brochure that the Local History Team created here. Note
that the brochure only lists eleven Revolutionary War soldiers; the twelfth soldier was
identified in the time since the brochure was created. 

Natural Resource Protection News
From the Town of Canandaigua Environmental Conservation Board

RAINFALL as a RESOURCE

http://townofcanandaigua.org/documents/files/Hunn%20Cemetery%20Quad-Fold%20Brochure.pdf


What's happening to the water cycle? 
As we develop our land and increase the amount of paved surfaces and buildings (known
as impervious cover), the water cycle is changed.  Less rainfall and snowmelt sinks into the
ground and more water flows rapidly over the land into our lakes, rivers and estuaries.
Stormwater runoff can lead to increased flooding, erosion and pollution and decreased
groundwater recharge during dry periods.

As impervious surfaces increase, the problems associated with stormwater quality also
increase.  Stormwater can contain pollutants such as sediment, nutrients, bacteria and
chemicals that can threaten aquatic health and contribute to the loss of water dependent
recreational activities.  Unmanaged stormwater is recognized nationally as the leading
cause of water pollution today. 

Conventional methods of land development collect and convey stormwater quickly into a
series of drains and pipes that flow directly into the closest waterbody with little or no water
quality treatment.

How can we help?
INSTALL A RAIN BARREL!
One of the easiest and most cost effective
methods for conserving water and improving
water quality is to INSTALL A RAIN BARREL. 
Rain barrels collect water from rooftops and
store it for later use.  The water can then be
reused for a variety of water needs.  Using a
rain barrel at your home can:

Capture a valuable resource that would
otherwise be lost to storm drains
Divert stormwater back to the landscape
Conserve tap water and energy use
Lower your water and utility bills      

Installing a rain barrel is also an easy way to
make your home environmentally friendly.
Excerpts from Rainfall as a Resource,
Connecticut Dept. of Energy & Environmental Protection

I’m interested………Where can I get a rain barrel?
Glad you asked!  The Environmental Conservation Board and the Canandaigua Lake
Watershed Association are partnering with the Ontario County Soil and Water
Conservation District to bring a Rain Barrel Workshop to our community on April 15th at
Outhouse Park from 6:00-8:00 pm.  You must register in advance to save your place at the



workshop.  A $10 discount will be offered by the sponsors and your cost is $20 after the
discount. You will take home a rain barrel and learn all the ins and outs of rain barrel
maintenance.
 

Please refer to the following flyer for further details. 

Spring Events at the
Canandaigua Civic Center



The Canandaigua Civic Center is hosting our “Spring Opener”, a duo of fundraisers that
will kick off our event season.  The ice our teams and patrons skate on will be replaced
with a wide variety of events such as swap meets, trade shows, roller skating and
fundraisers throughout the spring and summer seasons.  Please visit www.gccc.org for
highlights or scroll below to see the event flyers.
 
On April 24, 25 and 26 we kick off our fundraiser double header with the Ninth Annual
Springtime in Canandaigua, a juried fine arts and crafts show with an annual attendance
of close to 3,000 patrons.  Then May 2nd will mark the fifth year that the Canandaigua
Civic Center will be hosting the Growlers, Grapes and Grains Fundraiser.  Growlers,
Grapes & Grains is a wine, beer and cider tasting event that draws close to 400 people. 
We pull out our big screen and show the Kentucky Derby live, have raffles and plenty of
food and fun.  These events generate much needed income for the Civic Center which is
not-for-profit and receives no tax dollars.
 
Tickets are available for purchase at www.gccc.org or at the door for both events. 
Sponsorships are welcome and all proceeds from the Spring Opener go back into facility
improvements (i.e. new LED lighting, parking lot improvements), maintenance and
enhancing programs that we offer to all age groups at our facility. Feel free to stop in, say
hello to Executive Director David Korpiel, pick up a ticket and look around.
 
Each year, over 55,000 people walk through our doors.  We are very grateful for the
support of our community and we’d love to see you at one of our events.  Please do not
hesitate to contact David Korpiel at director@gccc.org or call 585-737-7107 if you would
like more information.

FLYERS
Lots of things happening around Town!

Check out the flyers below.

Ontario County Soil and Water Conservation District's annual tree
and shrub sale is happening now. Order forms are due March 6th.

Click the picture for information. 

Got this Forwarded to you? Sign Up to Receive Emails From the Town
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https://www.ontswcd.com/tree-shrub-sale


https://www.wnyprism.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/2020-WNY-PRISM-Now-Hiring.pdf




http://ontariocountyrecycles.org/150/Events


https://www.co.ontario.ny.us/765/Rabies
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